Little Chesterford Parish Council

Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 27th September 2022 at 7.30pm 

Present Chair Robert Pumfrey, Cllr Annie Roberts, Cllr Paul Osborne , Cllr Lez Davison, Cllr Ian Couchman
In Attendance Andy Carlyle - Clerk to the Council. District Cllr Richard Pavitt and District Cllr Neil Gregory 
The meeting was opened by the Chair who congratulated Cllr Annie Roberts for her recent award in the Queens Honours list.
 22/052 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and noted from County Cllr Paul Gadd, Cllr Fiona Wilkinson.
22/053 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Nil
22/054 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

None.

22/055 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETINGS

The minutes of the July Parish Council Meeting were approved by Councillors as an accurate representation Chair Robert Pumfrey signed the minutes.
22/056 DISTRICT COUNCILLOR`S REPORT

 
County Councillor Paul Gadd – was not present but had submitted a report (attached). 
District Cllr Richard Pavitt and District Cllr Neil Gregory - reported that the Local Plan was still not agreed, however progress has been made with the Neighbourhood Plan. 

Local enforcement relating to the Land at Springwell Farm is proceeding but in order to ensure all due process is being followed the progress has been slow.

There has been a meeting with Chesterford Research Park relating to the Planning Application - covered under planning
22/057 PLANNING  
The following responses were agreed to be returned to Uttlesford District Council relating to planning:
i. UTT/22/2121/FUL Proposed residential development comprising 7 no. detached dwellings, with associated works including demolition of existing nursery site and new access onto Walden Road.
Response : 

This application is unchanged from that refused by UDC on 21st December 2021- UTT/21/2688/FUL, save for some additional supporting information, which does not alter the primary reasons for refusal, and indeed raises some additional points that are contrary to policy.
The proposed site continues to be in an unsustainable location and would cause harm to the rural nature of the countryside, contrary to policies H3, S7 and GEN2 of the Uttlesford Local Plan, and as upheld in the planning inspectors decision (APP/C1570/A/14/2226566) for a smaller scheme on the same site in 2015, and in the decision notice for UTT/21/2688/FUL.  

LCPC also continue to have objections regarding access, flooding and water management, layout and maintenance, loss of local employment, and nuisance/construction management.   

Not only are these matters not in conformity with policies in the Uttlesford Local Plan, they are additionally contrary to several policies in the emerging Great and Little Chesterford Neighbourhood Plan [Regulation 17]. Since the last application, this Plan has now been found sound by the appointed Planning Inspector, and therefore must be afforded significant weight. 

This Neighbourhood Plan allocates sites for >5 residential units in Great and Little Chesterford Parishes..  The site in this proposal was assessed and was not selected for development.  Development of this site is contrary to the relevant policies (GLCNP/1- Overall Spatial Strategy and  GLCNP/9 Housing)  in the Neighbourhood Plan.  

LCPC would also particularly draw your attention to the fact that the proposed development includes changed vehicle access via the footpath for several existing/consented residential dwellings on the nursery site in addition to the seven new dwellings, and contrary to their original consented access.  This further intensifies the vehicular use of the footpath, which was one of the concerns of ECC Highways regarding the previous application in 2021. The proposed block paving would further suburbanise the site and degrade its rural nature. 

ii. UTT/22/2311/LB Bank Cottage High Street Retention of replacement long straw thatch roof.  
Response : No Comment

iii. UTT/22/1248/FUL Construction of Research Building Plot 800 Chesterford Park: following meeting regarding traffic management and highways matters
Response: 
Following a meeting with CRP regarding traffic management and highways matters, they have 
agreed to fund works to assess, design and implement  traffic management works though s106 provision. Requested this be integrated with the LPH for the 20 mph zone. Also requested the existing 30mph zone be extended  to the junction with the B1383, gateway features, chicanes as well as their existing  proposals to improve signage. 
District Cllr Gregory also reported that CRP had agreed to write into the leases of the new building that employees of the site would not be able to transit the village and this would be included in their contract of employment and enforced by the use of ANPR.
iv. Second Appeal: 22/00065/REF /UTT/22/1124/FUL Conversion of rural building to create single dwelling (amended scheme to that approved under planning permission UTT/17/3314/FUL) at Manor Lodge, High Street.
Response : No comment
v. UTT/22/2618/FUL Meadowcroft High Street Little Chesterford – Demolish existing dwelling and erection of replacement dwelling including relocated access.      

Response :    
Little Chesterford Parish Council welcomes the use of the vernacular yellow brick and grey slate, but suggest that matching ridge tiles would be more appropriate and less prominent in the street scene as you enter the village. We continue to have concerns that the road surface of the adjacent road and the garden of the property frequently floods after heavy rain and that this has not been taken into account in flood risk mitigations. 

22/044 PLANNING DECISIONS

The following planning decisions were noted:

I. UTT/19/0573/OP Application to discharge condition 25 (noise survey) Land to The South West Of London Road

Decision - Discharge Conditions in Full

II. UTT/20/3329/DFO Application to discharge condition 7 (boundary fencing and planting detail) Land to The South West Of London Road.

Decision Discharge Conditions in Full

III. UTT/UTT/20/2724/OP  Outline application for the erection of up to 124 dwellings with all matters reserved except for access Land East Of London Road 

Decision: Approve with Conditions

22/059 LOCAL PLAN

This has been delayed yet again understood it’s quite probable that no Plan will be available until next year. The UDC officer doing most of the work has left.

22/060 NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
Since our last meeting, the NP has been examined by the independent planning inspector and found to be sound – he did require some minor modifications but the essentials remain unchanged. The final version will go to UDC Cabinet to be on 20th October, and we expect them to progress it to referendum, which will be early December. We will need to publicise this in the village and urge people to vote. Cllr Wilkinson will circulate the final version to councillors when it is sent to Cabinet. This is the culmination of many years work, and in the absence of a local plan takes on additional importance in planning decisions. Note – there is no minimum turn out, but a majority of those voting must support the plan for it to become planning policy.

22/061 FINANCE
i. Update on banking arrangements – Barclays have now agreed to the Change of Mandate and the process should be completed with 10 working days
ii. Agreed to remain within the SAAA central external auditor appointment arrangements

iii. Certificate of Exemption for small authorities (AGAR 2021/22) – because of the issue with the Clerk being unable to access the accounts the AGAR have agreed to the delay in submission of the certificate but with the updated banking arrangements this will be available at the next LCPC meeting.
iv. Half year invoice from Parish Clerk – delayed owing to issues with signing of cheques. To be presented at the November meeting
Other cheques outstanding
1. £82.08 to  Robert Pumfrey for the hire of a borer to erect the kissing gate at Crow Hill  
2. £84.00  to EALC 
The Clerk to issue a Financial Statement once he has access to the Parish accounts and prior to the next Parish meeting.

22/062 ADDITIONAL MATTERS
i. Outcome of Parish Council Policy Review – all policies have been checked and although the content is correct the policies require updating and uploading the policies to the Parish Council web site. The Clerk has been in contact with website host and has now taken over control of the site from the previous Clerk. 
ii. Update on Planning Enforcement actions regarding Land to Rear of Springwell Place, and Garage at Manager’s house, Springwell. – covered in the District Cllr report.
22/063 MATTERS FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION                                                                                                                   
a. Cllr Couchman reported that Gigaclear will install a WIFI connection into the Village Hall at no cost. 
b. Cllr Davidson requested that the plot opposite Rectory Barns in Walden Road be placed as an item on the next agenda for discussion

c. Cllr Davidson raised the issue of a rat infestation in Walden Road due to a member of the community feeding the rats. This has been an issue in the past and Uttlesford DC wrote to the resident regarding the health issue. Cllr Davidson to provide the Clerk with details so a letter can be issued to UDC
22/064 DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held at 7.30pm on Thursday 10th November 2022.
The meeting closed at 20:30
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